Notes for Special Meeting 23 June, 2019 

Chair: Anne             Notes: Gay
Present: Anne, Susan, Miriam, Donald, Frances, Sue T, Min, Catherine, Maurice, Rosemary, Rachel, Pauline, Rainer, Marianne, Sandy, Alex, Jan, Sander, Karen, Gay, Juan
Apologies:  Claire, Sara, Maria, Tim
(The two new copies of Happily Ever Aftering were handed over. A call for whoever has the original copy to hand it on.)

Minute: we choose to engage Helen as our lawyer
  Green x 6;  blue x 6;  orange x 4;  red x 3


Note: I attempted a summary but found that if I did so without excluding, simplifying or distorting contributions it was going to be just as long as this is – so the following is basically a transcript of the discussion, without attributing names.

One: We started by canvassing of each member to say what issues/factors/concerns were important to them, or influenced them, in trying to decide who should do our legal work. Sometimes we strayed a bit, but the list below reflects concerns. (I have not included stated ‘positions’ as that was not the intention at this stage. Asterisks denote several people contributing similar thoughts or variations on a theme.)
Replies included need for/to:
· a decision/get it settled/go forward/conclude/preserve relationships*
· a workable decision
· move forward in a positive way/our collective good/build community*
· us to learn from experience our first major contentious issue
· positive public perception including media interest
· permission not have strong feelings/be comfortable with decision going either way*
· solicitor/firm to have practical capacity/ability/work with other professionals*
· appreciation for those who red-carded*
· not imperil financial security or cause *
· [bookmark: _GoBack]utilising hand and heart
· a good relationship/experience/confidence with the chosen solicitor*
· lack of confidence/poor relationship/experience with particular solicitors*
· face-to-face communications/robust discussion/use of tools to create consensus/feeling safe while discussing the issue. 
· leaving past transgressions in the past
· cultures of both firms, complexity of the task, diligence of solicitor
· recognition of past legal history/
· effect of reputations of either party if we change/don’t change
· trust
· recognize objectivity is an impossible goal
· recommendations/advice of other practitioners
· fear that if the chosen firm fails there will be a backlash against those supporting it
· firm able to work within money/budget constraints
· recognition of the vison v the reality continuum, have courage and integrity
· difficulty of using this as a means of developing our neighbourliness/neighbourhood
· the weight of responsibility of decision-making
The round concluded by reiteration that we will need to clearly lay out our expectations with which ever firm we engage, that both firms are willing to meet and discuss these expectations.  


Two: discussion followed.
· Summary of discussion with Garth Lucas – that there is no basis for the idea there may be a last minute panic on settlement date as everything can, and should be, prepared in advance, we can ask for peer review/audit and certification everything is done and undertakings in place two or even three times. Also our solicitor could ask the cohousing bank for individual discharges of mortgages over each title – which would cost $80 per unit. 
· A number of lawyers endorsing Helen: interpretation of recommendation of Anthony Hammel; a difficult position for him to be in; question of did he think his firm was too small to handle the big job, or not experienced in large unit titling, or conflict of interest, or unwilling to lose the clients he already has, as he would do if he took on the role.
· Reminder that Kiwibank had recommended a larger firm, as did Q’town retired lawyer
· Complexity of our 3 fold status, being owner-company, developer, vendors. 
· Need to clarify the different interpretations of what we are doing. 
Confusion about normal practice in this situation. Some believe it is usual to stay with the firm; some believe it is usual to move with the practitioner.
· Is it a question of ‘remaining with Helen’ or moving to Helen? Seemed to be consensus that we are presently with McMillan & Co as our money is in their trust account and our documentation in their files so we are considering moving to Helen
· This is a heart and head conflict as the remaining tasks are not particularly complex and both firms could do the work. 
The head seems to support McM & Co 
    • bigger firm 
    • more corporate in style 
    • some not happy with Helen’s documentation efficiency. Two responses to this 
       1/ McM & C failed to provide support staff or 2/ regardless of staff inadequacies,
       it was Helen’s ultimate responsibility.)  
The heart seems to support Helen Davidson
    • because she is attuned to our philosophy she may be better attuned to our 
       needs if something comes out of left field
· desire to compare apples with apples – but subsequent recognition this is not practical
· the sense of it being a risk to transfer to Helen’s practice
· reiterated theme of how we need to be precise in our instruction
· need for a solicitor who understands the needs and complexity of cohousing documentation and potential need for lateral thinking – e.g. the body corp rules we may make, possibility of reassigning DCC unit
· suggestion: we should be discussing matter of the original minute which was not passed
· correction: we should discuss the matter of the original minute and formulate a new minute which would arise from the discussion 
· suggestion: engage different firms look after different tasks – litigation, conveyancing, Ucol Company, possibly in cooperation
· thought different lawyers would be too expensive
· the next step, or the process, if no minute passed tonight was read out:
· 16.3 of High Street Co-Housing Shareholders Agreement
16 DECISION MAKING
Principle
The parties agree that the Group Decision Making Process shall be followed in respect of all decisions to be made in relation to the Project other than certain minor administrative decisions. However, the parties accept that ultimate control of the Project must rest with the Directors and Shareholders of the Company 
16.2 Shareholders Powers
16.2.4 If a decision is  not reached using the Group Decision Making Process within the short time of 10 days or two meetings then the Voting Procedure set out in Clause 16.3. shall at the request of any one shareholder be followed.
16.3 VOTING PROCEEDURE
16.3.1 In the event of no decision having been reached in accordance with Clause 16.2 the procedure shall be as follows:
16.3.2 The directors shall give Five (five) days’ notice of a meeting to resolve the issue to all Shareholders who have paid up shares
16.3.3 Every shareholder entitled to vote shall be entitled to One (1( vote per share, and as additional One (1) vote for each $5000 loan of loans contributed subject to clause 16.3.5 below.
16.3.4 The number of votes to be allocated to each shareholder entitled to vote shall be calculated at the date of the meeting. The contributions as recorded against each person’s name in the Company Share Register and loan record shall be irrefutable evidence of each party’s contributions for the purpose of the vote.
16.3.5 The voting rights of each shareholder shall be capped so that no shareholder shall control more than 10% of the vote, regardless of the percentage of their contribution. Any decisions shall be required to be made by a 75% majority of shareholding votes present.
16.3.6 The quorum in a meeting shall comprise Shareholders present or by proxy who:
(a) comprise 75% of those Shareholders entitled to vote; and
(b) hold not less than 75% of the total loan advances in the Company
(c) Those entitled to vote shall be entitled to vote by proxy

Three: further discussion:
· Suggestion those who have red carded previous minutes stand aside while others indicate where they would be if a new minute was made
· Can’t have minute for this, would have to be a straw poll
· We are currently with McMillan & Co, so if we don’t reach consensus the status quo remains.
· Cards better represent opinions – yes/no doesn’t cover scope of opinions
· Straw poll has to be yes/no
· Difficulty of yes/no for fence-sitters
· can’t have card for two questions, can only be a response to one question
· either/both minutes would be red-carded again
· go into three groups of yes/no/maybe?
· Difficulty because of existence of group unwilling to make decision
· Not having an opinion can be constructed as no enthusiasm for change
· But interpretation of change – change of firm or change of solicitor
· What decision are we being asked to make? Counter productive to leave out those who have red-carded
· We are only in situation because Helen left McM & Co. We originally chose her as our solicitor. Moving files is straight forward and has no costs.
· Helen was originally worked for Polson McMillan, then Polson McMillan became McMillan & Co
· Suggestion: have another meeting if we won’t get agreement tonight. Since we’ve had the discussion tonight the next meeting would be to decide on process and should only take half an hour
· The ideas of those with strong feelings should be addressed, it is not a bad thing to be a fence sitter
· We have had the meeting. We haven’t reached consensus. We should have a straw poll as time is critical and we have two buyers waiting.
· “What I have heard tonight has enabled me to make a decision”
· Chair proposes a straw poll 1/ that we remain with McMillan & Co, 2/ that we go to Helen.
· Our letter of engagement is with Polson McMillan
· Straw Poll Results: that we choose Helen as our lawyer
Green x 5;  blue x 6;  orange x 5;  red x 2
that we choose to engage McMillan & Co
Green x 8;  blue x 4;  orange x 5;  red x 1
· Discussion re minute – proposal that make a minute to say we choose Helen – if it passes we move to Helen, if it doesn’t we stay put.
· Binary nature of decision means we can go straight to vote
· Need to document the fact that we couldn’t come to a consensus and decision is to have a vote
· Does everyone vote? By proxy? By email? 
· Requires 75% participation, not a simple majority. If we don’t get 75% participation then nothing changes
· Before we can vote we have to have a minute that has failed. 
· Three: Proposed Minute:
That we choose to engage Helen as our lawyer
· Green x 6;  blue x 6;  orange x 4;  red x 3
· Is there anything that would make it comfortable for red-carders to go with Helen
· Voting is the only way out
· “I have listened but it still seems too big a risk to me”
· Is there anything that that would make it possible for the red-carder to stay with McMillan & Co?
· Both firms claim experience with unit titles, can work around cohousing future needs but there is no reassurance re a lack of continuity of understanding of cohousing philosophy/documents
· Meeting closed at 10.20 




